”NATO Charity Bazaar” ASBL
Square du Vieux Tilleul 1/4, 1050 Ixelles, Brussels
No: 874.358.592

General Meeting

7 October 2014
The General Meeting started at 10h03
In Attendance:  38 (including Artist Corner and NATO International Club, NIC) Full Members were present or represented.
Absent: Tajikistan, Albania, Azerbaijan, Iceland, and Luxembourg.
1. Welcome – Jimmie Bradshaw (President) / president@natocharitybazaar.org 
1.1. Welcome
Jimmie called the meeting to order, welcoming the members and then going through the Agenda for the meeting.
1.2. Farewell to members
She then told the members that we needed to say farewell to the following members:  Marijana Sundov (NR Croatia) and Violeta Drakalska (NR The Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia).  She presented Marijana with a Fare​well Certificate, wishing her the best of luck for her return to Croatia.  Unfortunately Violeta Drakalska was unable to attend the meeting. 
1.3. Welcome to new members
Jimmie then welcomed some new members: Dulce Leitao (ANR Portugal), Natalia Cale (2nd ANR Portugal), Nikolay Burlakov (ANR Bulgaria), Lidija Jovanoska (NR The Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia) and Andrea Maras (2nd ANR Croatia).
1.4. Approval of the Minutes – 23 September 2014
A motion was made and seconded to approve the above General Assembly (GA) minutes.  The resulting vote was unanimous.
2. Vice President and Guest Access – Beckie Metelko // vicepresident@natocharitybazaar.org 
Beckie went through the Invitations and Lists and went through an imaginary example of a nation and their guest lists, it explained the situation very clearly.  We have five (5) types of Access Pass: a VIP (Ambas​sa​dor) list, a Guest list, a Helpers list, a Musicians list and a Deliveries list.  These lists are for anyone who does not already have access to NATO.  
The Ambassador (VIP) List is for Ambassadors (i.e. from the EU), their family members and their drivers ONLY (whoever is in the car with them).  Anyone and everyone accompanying the Ambassador in his vehicle MUST be on the list.  Requests for VIP pas​ses must be submitted no later than November 4th.  
The Guest List is for family members or friends who do not already have a Family Card or access to NATO.  (People who work at SHAPE already have access to NATO.)  Your guests may accompany you in your vehicle.  However, they will have to get out of the ve​hicle at the main gate, show their passport going through security and then will be allowed to get back into your car to accompany you to your parking space.  Each nation is allowed six (6) Guest passes.  However, not all nations need six (6) Guest passes, so if you need more than the six (6) Guest pas​ses allot​ted, please ask and Beckie will do her best to accommodate you.  The deadline for submitting this form is no later than October 31st.. If you wish to receive your Guest passes by the October 21st General Meeting, you must submit this list no la​ter than October 17th.  Otherwise the passes will be distributed at the November 6th General Meeting.
The Helpers List is for those who will be helping you on Saturday or Sunday (max.12 per nation or 18 per nation if the nation has a national stand and a restaurant stand).  When applying for access for helpers, you must include their name, date of birth, nationality, vehicle type and license plate number.  These guests are to gain access to NATO via the Z-entrance if they come by car.  If they come by foot, they can gain access to NATO through the main gate.  The dead​line for submitting this list is no later than October 31st.  Should you wish to receive your Helper passes by the October 21st General Meet​ing, you must submit this list no later than October 17th.  Otherwise the passes will be distributed at the November 6th General Meeting.

The Deliveries List is for people who will make deliveries on Saturday or Sunday.  Access for these people is only through the Z-gate.  When applying for access for deliveries, you must include their name, date of birth, nationality, vehicle type and license plate number.  The deadline for submission of this list is no later than November 4th .  Should you wish to receive your Delivery passes by the October 21st General Meet​ing, you must submit this list no later than October 17th.  Otherwise the passes will be distributed at the November 6th General Meeting.
The Musicians List is for those who have been approved by the Entertainment Coordinator to perform during the Bazaar.  All of the above lists can be accessed in the “Members Only” section of our web site.
3. Treasurer Update – Alessandra Foresti Bertozzi  treasurer@natocharitybazar.org 
Alessandra informed the members of the current total income in the NATO Charity Bazaar (NCB) account.

Sponsors                     €3.645                                                                                                                                                                                                               Bake Sales                  €5.179                                                                                                                                                                                                      Small x BIG                  €132                                                                                                                                                                                               Fundraising Events     €2.445                                                                                                                                                                                                  

TOTAL                     €11.418
She explained that we have received sponsorship payments from Banca Monte Paschi Belgio and from General Dynamics but we are still waiting for payment from our other sponsors.  She went on to explain the procedure necessary to transfer Bazaar funds to the NCB account.  There are three key steps to the payment process:

1. Transfer the money
There are three possible ways of transferring the money:

· Bank transfer from your bank

· Online Account Transfer

· By cash, directly at the Banca Monte Paschi Belgio at NATO HQ

 NCB ASBL Bank Account details: Banca Monte Paschi Belgio, IBAN BE69 6434 0149 2878, BIC BMPBBEBB 

 You must include  “Contribution to the NCB 2014 and the name of the Nation” in the communication section of the transfer and complete the transfer by Thursday 4th December.
2. Complete the Accounting Form 
         The Accounting Form can be found on the NCB website.  Details on the Nation’s Contribution must be completed.

3. Email the completed 2014 Financial Accounting Form and the Bank Transfer transaction receipt to Alessandra.
As soon as possible send via email a scanned copy of the completed 2014 Financial Accounting Form and the bank transfer transaction receipt to Alessandra the NCB Treasurer (treasurer@natocharitybazaar.org).  

Alessandra reminded members that if they have any questions they may contact her via email and she will be pleased to help.  She also emphasized that the staff in the Banca Monte Paschi Belgio at NATO Staff Centre are all very kind and will help anyone who has any difficulty.
4. Membership – Trine Lauvsnes (Membership Coordinatior)  membership@natocharitybazaar.org                                    Trine thanked the members for sending their membership information.  She reminded them to try and complete all the details on the form.  All the forms for membership can be found on the website in the “Members Only” section of our web site.

5. Bazaar Update – Emily Michnay (Bazaar Coordinator) / coordinator@natocharitybazaar.org 
5.1. Floor Plan 
Emily explained that the biggest change this year is that the sponsors’ stands will be positioned among the national stands.  She thanked some of the nations who have reduced their space this year to allow for the sponsor’s stands.  Sweden will be having a national stand for the first time this year.  She showed a copy of the 2014 NCB Floor Plan, explaining that the corridor where France had its champagne tasting last year must be kept clear at all times, as a result of this France will have a stand in the restaurant area.  She also pointed out the NCB Info Desk will be located directly outside of the door to the Luns Theatre, and will be shared with - and manned at all times by - the NIC.  Here nations can obtain more garbage bags if needed and any other information or help.
5.2. Bazaar Set-up
· Table Set-up
Emily explained to the members that on Friday evening the Board will lay out the tables according to the floor plan, there are no extra tables only replacement tables in the case of a table being unsuitable for use.  She went through each room and indicated the emergency exits, which must be kept clear at all times and not obstructed in any way.  She appealed on behalf of the NATO staff that we do NOT remove the tables from the room in which they are found, nor do we remove any tables from our “neighbor”!!!  If you need more/fewer tables, please ask.  

There are three different table sizes:  120 x 60, 160 x 60 and 160 x 80. Please be aware that some tables will need to be assembled, so RE​MEMBER to bring soc​ket wrenches – size 13, 14 and 17, as you may need these to as​sem​ble the tables.  Although we will try to limit these tables to stands located in the NATO cafeteria (UK, Italy, Turkey Greece and Hungary) that may not be possible.  The only thing for cer​tain is, that the tables in the Press Hall area are all size 120 x 60 except for the tables for the NIC stand, which are 160 x 80.  In the Press Hall it is important to keep the doors to the Luns Theatre clear at all times.
· Decorating Your National Stand
Emily then informed the members that they may decorate their stands as elaborately and festively as they wish.  However, the following NATO rules may NOT be broken:

· NO nails, tacks or glue on the walls

· NO staples or other damaging materials on the tables

· Only lightweight objects may be suspended from the ceiling (nation name plates), which are attached using specially designed mag​nets – both of which are provided by us.

· NO materials may be attached to the walls or to the ceiling. (You may attach posters and such to window areas, provided you clean the win​dows completely afterwards.)

· DO NOT cover the NATO TV’s unless they are completely disconnected from the electricity!!  If you are in doubt, please ask.

· NO burning candles  

Use only freestanding frames or shelving, and please make sure that your stand/displays are sturdy and safely within your “space”.  We do not want anything to fall or accidently be knocked down, thereby potentially destroying everything you’ve worked for to sell this year.

The NATO Fire Marshall will be walking around on both Saturday (along with Emily) and Sunday of the Bazaar.  If he sees anything which is not allowed or which is po​ten​tially dangerous, you will be required to change it – NO EXCEPTIONS.

We will provide tables, chairs, nation name plates and access to electricity (if requested only – the Electricity Request sheet for national stands was circulated during the meeting).  You must provide power cords / extension cords, decorations for the tables and surrounding area, free standing frames from which to hang decorations, notice boards, display cabinets, shelving and tools for setting up and displaying your decorations, etc.

· Saturday Agenda
· 8:00h – Set-up of national stands starts with nation volunteers
· 9:00h–11:00h – Handing in Tombola Prizes in the Luns Theatre

· 11:00h – Opening Ceremony rehearsal with a representative of each nation with a flag (at the stage area in the NATO Cafeteria)

· 12:00h – Walk through with Fire/Facilities

· 13:00h – Closing of the International Restaurant area

· 15:30h – Closing of the whole Bazaar area

National Stands are welcome to sell on Saturday; the decision is taken by the nation.  When you arrive on Saturday your area will already have tables, chairs, two (2) name plates to be displayed prominently, two (2) white garbage bags, the “Clean-Up Check List” already filled in with the number of tables with which you were provided last year, a Floor Plan in A4 format as well as several Tri-folds, which you may give to your customers.

· Sunday Agenda
· 8:00h – Opening of the Bazaar area for Set-up only
· 9:15h – Photo session in the Cafeteria area (All NR’s and ANR’s must be in place no later than 9:10h)

· 9:45h – Opening Ceremony on the stage in the Cafeteria (speeches and roll call)

· 10:00h – Bazaar Officially Opened to the Public

· 10:15h – Patrons’ preview International Restaurant, maximum 5 minutes per stand
· 10:45h – Patrons’ preview National Stands

· 13:00h – Tombola Ticket Sales end

· 14:00h – Tombola begins

· 16:00h – Return of signs and flags to the NCB and NIC Information Desk and signing of Clean Up Check List
· 16:30h – Closing of the Bazaar

5.3. Thanking NATO Staff 
Each year several people in NATO’s staff work throughout the Bazaar for us – at no cost to us.  Therefore, in order to show our appreciation, we provide them with color-coded Food Vouchers – one for Saturday and one for Sunday.  With the voucher, the NATO staff member is entitled to one main dish, one dessert and one drink of their choice.  When presented with a Food Voucher, the vendor is asked to please check the appro​pri​ate box on the back of the voucher and return it to the NATO staff member.  This addition to the voucher should eliminate any reuse of the vouchers.

We also ask that each member nation provide us with one bottle of wine or spirits (preferably (but not necessarily) from their own country).  After the Bazaar we will place a specially designed label on these bottles thanking the staff for their assistance during the Bazaar.  The deadline for handing in the bottle of wine or spirits is October 21st at the General Meeting. 

5.4. Entertainment 
We are looking for entertainment.  Julija’s husband, Vedran Vejic, is the Stage Manager, and he is working on the entertainment schedule.  If you know of anyone who would like to sing, dance or perform at the Bazaar, please send an e-mail to Vedran at entertainment@natocharitybazaar.org. The Swiss MILREP has graciously agreed to provide us with the sound system again this year.  

5.5. Donation Ceremony
Emily reminded the members that the Donation Ceremony will be held in the Banquet Room of the NATO Staff Centre on 27 January, 2014.           Only the National Representative and the Assistant National Representative may attend, as there is a limited amount of space.  She encouraged everyone to mark their calendars already now to avoid any conflict of activities, as this ceremony is the culmination of the 2014 NATO Charity Bazaar.
6. Tombola Update – Carla Bucalossi Quatrini (Tombola Coordinator) tombola@natocharitybazaar.org
Carla thanked all the countries who have submitted a prize list and urged those countries who have not, to do so as soon as possible.  It is important that she receive a photograph and a description of each prize, as well as the name of the donating person/organization as soon as possible.  Please send this infor​ma​tion via e-mail.  The description and picture are used to make the prize list booklet, which attracts customers.  A copy of the Tombola Prize List can be accessed in the “Members Only” section of our web-site. Fill in the form, save it to your computer (remember to rename it - including your country in the file name), and send it by email to Carla.

6.1  Tombola Ticket Sales
Carla informed the members that Tombola ticket sales have already begun. The nations who have been selling tickets have done very well. She briefly went through the Tombola ticket sales instructions, which can be found in the “Members Only” section of our web-site.  When you come, Carla and/or Marilena will meet you.  You will receive a bag containing an instruction sheet, a laminated sales dates sheet, a Tombola prize list (updated weekly), one Belgian Charity briefing book, one International Charity briefing book, a list of our Sponsors and extra Tombola tickets (should you need them).  The bag and its contents are to be returned to Carla or Marilena after your sales time.  How​ever should one of your customers wish to keep a copy of one or both of the briefing books, let him/her.  We have more available.
At the Tombola ticket sales, you are free to decorate your table with table cloths, country flags, etc.  You may offer prizes for buying large a​mounts of tickets, provide entertainment and you may bring baked goods or drinks.  However, please be a​ware that if you are selling tickets in the NATO Cafeteria, you may only give away baked goods and/or small drinks.  You may NOT sell any type of food or bever​age at all that can be bought in the Cafeteria, as we do not want to “compete” with their sales.  It is also a very good idea to have your prize on display, if possible, as this also attracts customers.  

We provide four tables, chairs, an A3 event poster, as well as a list of Tombola prizes (updated weekly), a list of the charity projects we are supporting in 2014 and a list of our sponsors to display during your ticket sales.  When your “shift” is over, please remember to leave the area clean for the next group – vacuum and wipe down the table.  Please stop selling tickets about 5 – 10 minutes before your shift is over to allow the next country time to set up. 

An updated ticket sales schedule is always available in the “Members Only” section of our web-site.  Should your nation wish to have more time slots or change their time or date, please contact Carla, and she will do her best to accommodate your wishes.  
Tombola ticket sales are held either in the Press Hall (the green dates) – the same place as the Bake sales are held, on October 8, 9, 10, 22, 23, 24, 27, 28, 29, 31 and November 5, 6, 7.   Or in the corner of the NATO cafeteria (the red dates) - right next to the entrance to the self-serve restaurant, on October 13, 14, 15, 16, 17 and November 10, 11, 12, 13, 14.  
7. Guest Speaker – Patrick Lambert, NATO Office of Security
Patrick Lambert introduced himself to the members and explained that the NATO Charity Bazaar is one of the biggest events to take place at NATO HQ in Brussels.  He reminded members that even if the event is a social one the NATO HQ is a high security area.  Last year the Bazaar was very successful but at certain times the number of people in some areas was too high.  The priority must be to keep people safe and as the NATO HQ was not designed for this type of event we must all cooperate to make it safe.  After 2001 the rules for entry to the Bazaar were changed to allow only NATO members and their families, over time the rules have become more flexible and this has resulted in over crowding.

Access

The rules for access to NATO must be respected.  Do not invite too many guests.  Please provide all the necessary information on people who require access as early as possible to allow time for security to process these requests.
Kitchen Area

It is imperative that the health and safety rules are respected in the kitchen area.  The NATO HQ kitchen area is a dangerous area for children.  Nobody under the age of sixteen is allowed to be in this area.  

Emergency

In the case of any emergency it is essential to remain calm the security staff are highly trained to deal with any situation and they will advise people what to do.  It is very important to keep Emergency Exits, Fire Exits, doorways and hallways clear at all times.  Some leaflets will be available regarding emergency procedure.  Anyone noticing something wrong should contact a security staff member.
8. International Restaurant 2013 – Christina Arvanitaki (Coordinator) / restaurant@natocharitybazaar.org 
The following 21 nations are participating in the International Restaurant this year: Belgium, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Italy, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, The Netherlands, Norway, Portugal, Slovakia, Spain, Turkey and United Kingdom.

Christina asked the participating members to please let her know if they will be selling on Saturday during set-up by indicating yes or no on the form circulated during the meeting.

Christina explained that the some nations have not yet sent her the required forms (the International Restaurant Coordinator Contact Forms, the Facility/Equipment Request Form and the Cooking Utensils Form - in the “Members Only” section of our web-site).  She asked that all nations complete all forms as soon as possible.  Each nation participating in the International Restaurant MUST volunteer two (2) Coordinators.  These Coordinators MUST attend the two (2) International Restaurant Coordinators meetings held on October 16th, 10h30 – 11h30 in the Grand Chalet, Staff Centre and on November 13th, with the NATO Chef 15h00 – 17h00 in the NATO Self Service Res​taurant.  Christina emphasized that if a nation’s Restaurant Coordina​tor does not participate in the two (2) meetings, the nation will NOT be allowed to participate in the International Restaurant.
Christina showed a DRAFT of the Floor Plan for the 2014 Restaurant, pointing out a few changes from last year, (the addition of Kazakhstan in the “serving” area and the addition of France next to Belgium).  Christina also informed the members that the tables in the restaurant area will not be decorated they will have white table cloths and flags from the nations on.  She is currently looking for teenagers who would be interested in helping during Saturday and Sunday.  Their pri​mary job will be cleaning tables and keeping the table areas looking nice, as well as emptying the trash.  They need to be responsible and over 14 years old with a NATO family pass.  They will work in shifts of 2 to 3 hours (1 shift on Saturday and 2 or 3 shifts on Sunday). If you know of any teenagers who would be interested, please contact Christina immediately.

She then informed the members that it is not certain that you will receive all of the utensils and equipment you have requested, as supplies are limited.  She also reminded all that knives cannot be provide by the restaurant, so please bring your own. 

· Bazaar Set-up in International Restaurant on Saturday, November 15th 
· 8h00 - Set-up begins 

· Preparing the tables in the dining area

· Placing your nation’s name plate (NATO staff will already have done this for you, so no ladders will be required)

· Checking helper and deliver passes

· Checking electricity outlets

· 13h00 – Restaurant area closes

Don’t forget to clean up, so that everything is ready for the Bazaar on Sunday, and to shop, eat and enjoy the day!

Christina then reminded all of the members that for security reasons NO CHILDREN UNDER THE AGE OF 16 ARE ALLOWED IN THE KITCHEN AREA – NO EXCEPTIONS!!!

· Bazaar Set-up in International Restaurant on Sunday, November 16th 
· 8h00 - Set-up begins 

Two nations prepare the table and serve coffee to our Patrons and Sponsors (before the Opening Ceremony).

· 10h15 – VIP preview of the International Restaurant 

· 15h00 – International Restaurant closes and clean-up begins (sometime hereafter Les Samaritans will come to pick up leftovers

· 16h00 – The area is left clean and flags are to be returned to the Information Desk

· 16h30 – Les Samaritans comes to pick up leftovers and the Bazaar is closed

Be sure to leave everything clean and ready for business as usual on Monday.
Christina then reminded the members that the Final International Restaurant Coordination Meeting, at which all Coordinators will be shown around the area by the NATO Chef, will be held on November 13th at 15:00h.

9. Charity Selections – Julija Vejic /Sabrina Janssens / (Charity Coordinators) / coordinator@natocharitybazaar.org 

Julija explained that there were 43 rejected international charity projects.  She then went through the common reasons that applications for funding were deemed to be ineligible:
· Not meeting the criteria voted upon by our members

· Missing or incomplete documentation (proof)

· The organization was too big financially
· A large number of applications coming from same country, the limit is 3 applications per nation.
Julija then appealed to all of our members to make sure that any applying charitable organization uses our checklist – which is the final page of the “Fun​ding Application and Guidelines Form” – and follows it exactly.  It is the exact same checklist that the Charity Committee uses to determine whether or not an applying organization’s project can be eligible for pre-selection.

She informed the members that at present there are no requests for emergency funding.  A request was made but it was deemed to be ineligible according to the criteria in the “Funding Application and Guidelines”.  She reminded members that the criteria for an emergency request is the same as for charities applying for funding except for the deadline date.
10. Sponsors – Dionysia Leolei (Sponsorship / Events Coordinator) / sponsor@natocharitybazaar.org 
Dionysia informed the members that the following are the sponsors of the 2014 Bazaar:  

· Diamond – NATO Staff Centre SA/NV (no cash but services worth a lot of money, e.g. use of the chalet and venue for the Donation Ceremony)
· Platinum – Aramark (no cash but services worth a lot of money, e.g. restaurant and cafeteria area)
· Platinum – General Dynamics  
· Platinum – Volvo 
· Platinum – Bis Rent 
· Platinum – BMW 
· Gold – ING Bank 

· Silver – Concordia Insurance
· Bronze – Banca Monte Paschi Belgio 
She reminded the members to spread the word about our sponsors!  They are invaluable to us, and we have to let people know what great businesses they are.  She encourages each and every one of us to visit our sponsors at the Bazaar and let them know how grateful we are for their invaluable support.
10.1 Bake Sale
Dionysia thanked all those who came to the Bake Sale and all those who prepared baked goods to sell.  The event was a real success, we raised €2076.80 and everybody who participated enjoyed themselves.

11. Any Other Business & Closing – Jimmie Bradshaw (President) / president@natocharitybazaar.org 

Jimmie reminded the members that we still need two nations to volunteer to host the Patrons and Sponsors Coffee.  It involves offering coffee and some nibbles before the Opening Ceremony on Sunday of the Bazaar.  She also asked if it would be possible for members to arrive at 09.45 for GA meetings to allow time for everyone to sign in and be ready to start the meetings promptly at 10.00.
Be sure to mark your calendars with the dates for upcoming meetings as follows:
· October 16th   

- Restaurant Meeting
· October 21st                           - General Meeting, key focus: Tombola Sales, VIP and Visitor passes

· November 6th                         - Last meeting before Bazaar, key focus: Final Instructions & After Sales Schedule

· November 13th                       - Final Restaurant Meeting 

· January 27th 2015                  - Donation Ceremony in NATO Staff Centre Banquet Room
The General Meeting was adjourned at 12h20
This document is the original and authentic text.

In the event of litigation, the English version of these minutes shall prevail.

Brussels, 8 October 2014
President
Vice President

Treasurer 
Full Members

